## **EXHIBIT 1: JUSTIFICATION FOR SPECIAL TEMPORARY AUTHORITY**

By this application, Gogo LLC seeks special temporary authority ("STA") for a period of 60 days commencing no later than June 7, 2013, for the transfer of control of the company's blanket license for the operation of Ku-band earth stations aboard aircraft ("ESAAs"), call sign E120106. STA is sought pending Commission action on the underlying application for Commission consent to the transfer of control of the ESAA license, File No. SES-T/C-20130502-00357 (the "Transfer Application"). <sup>1</sup>

As explained in the Transfer Application, Gogo LLC's parent company Gogo Inc. ("Gogo") has an S-1 registration statement, for a proposed initial public offering ("IPO") of its common stock, pending before the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). At the completion of the IPO, an existing Shareholders' Agreement that gives special rights to one Gogo shareholder will be terminated, and no individual or entity will possess either *de jure* or *de facto* control of Gogo. Thus, the Transfer Application seeks Commission consent, not to the acquisition of control of Gogo by any person or entity, but merely to this termination of the special rights of one shareholder, which the company has considered to represent *de facto* control.

Grant of STA for this transfer of control is consistent with Section 25.120 of the Commission's rules and will serve the public interest. Gogo is undertaking the IPO in order to obtain an infusion of capital that will support the company's ability to continue to expand its business. This, in turn, will enhance Gogo's position in the competitive marketplace as a leading provider of in-flight connectivity and a pioneer in wireless in-cabin digital entertainment solutions.

Based on new information recently provided by SEC staff, Gogo expects to receive SEC clearance for the IPO by June 7. Timing is of the essence to permit Gogo's IPO to proceed while market conditions are favorable. As is typical with IPO offerings, Gogo will conduct a one to two week "road show" to market the shares, followed immediately by pricing of the shares (which constitutes an unconditional agreement to sell the shares) and a few days later by consummation of the share sales. Clearly, Commission consent must be obtained before the last two steps – Gogo cannot unconditionally agree to sell the shares or actually sell them absent Commission authority for the license transfer. Realistically, however, it is not pragmatic even for the road show to commence without Commission action, as it will not be possible for Gogo to effectively market the stock if its ability to consummate the stock sale is still subject to regulatory uncertainty. Gogo currently plans to commence the road show for the IPO on Monday, June 10. To permit the road show to proceed as scheduled, Gogo requests that the Commission act on this STA request no later than June 7.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Transfer Application has been accepted for filing, and the relevant comment period expires on June 21, 2013. *See* Public Notice, Satellite Communications Services re: Satellite Radio Applications Accepted for Filing, Report No. SES-01552 (May 22, 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Gogo has already obtained International Bureau approval for the transfer of control of its international Section 214 authority. *See* File No. ITC-T/C-20130429-00126. As of the filing

If Gogo is forced to delay the road show due to the lack of an STA, the benefits of the IPO could be undermined. Specifically, although the market conditions have recently become very positive for IPO offerings, these conditions can change quickly. Accordingly, even a relatively brief delay in commencement of the IPO process could affect the ultimate success of the IPO and Gogo's ability to obtain the capital needed to maintain and expand its services to air travelers and airline operators.

Importantly, the capital to be raised through the IPO is critical to fund Gogo's expansion of service to international flights, using its ESAA license. This expanded capability is a high priority for the Federal Air Marshal Service ("FAMS") which currently uses Gogo's service on domestic flights but is anxious to have connectivity on international routes to improve flight security. Should Gogo lose the current favorable market "window" for any reason, this international deployment could be delayed.

Finally, the requested STA is justified because Gogo had no possibility to file its underlying transfer of control application any earlier. The blanket ESAA license was granted on May 1, 2013, and Gogo promptly filed the transfer of control application on May 2, 2013. Gogo informed staff of the impending IPO before the grant of the license, but no procedure exists by which a transfer of control application can be initiated while an application for a new license remains pending.

For the foregoing reasons, Gogo LLC respectfully requests grant of special temporary authority to permit transfer of control of its ESAA blanket license pending action on the associated Transfer Application.